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Monroe County Health and Human Services Board
Meeting of February 2, 2021
Monroe County Justice Center Assembly Room, Sparta, Wisconsin

Board Members Present:  Chairperson David Pierce, Mary Von Ruden, Cyndi Wise, Kristy Brown, Brett Larkin & Dr. Emma Ledbetter
Board Members Present Via Webex: Shelly Egstad, Mary Cook & Jen Schmitz
Staff Present:  Ron Hamilton & Kelly Gronau, Human Services; Tiffany Giesler, Health Department; Pam Weber & Emily Reitz, Aging and Disability Resource Center
Others in Attendance: Cedric Schnitzler, County Board Chair
Call to Order:  Chairperson David Pierce called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.
Approval of Health & Human Services Board Regular Meeting Minutes for December 1, 2020 – Discussion/Action:  Upon brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY CYNDI WISE, SECONDED BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the Health and Human Services Board meeting minutes from December 1, 2020 as presented.  Due to an error on the February agenda, listing approval of December minutes instead of January 2021 minutes as it should have been, January’s meeting minutes will be listed on the March meeting agenda for approval along with minutes from the February meeting.
Public Comment Period:  No one was present to comment at this time.
Aging and Disability Resource Center (ADRC):
Dementia Care Specialist Presentation, Emily Reitz – Discussion:   Emily Reitz, the Dementia Care Specialist shared by Jackson and Monroe Counties, shared a PowerPoint presentation outlining what her position does and an overview of dementia.  There are 31 Dementia Care Specialists in Wisconsin, serving 56 of the 72 counties.  The role of a DCS is to ensure all ADRC staff are able to assist people living with dementia and their caregivers.  Ms. Reitz clarified that “dementia” is not a diagnosis, but instead a collection of symptoms that included changes in thinking, memory, reasoning, planning, social skills, language, judgment, and personality.  It is important to note that dementia is NOT normal aging.  Wisconsin’s population of people over the age of 65 is increasing due to an increase in life expectancy and improved living standards, therefore the population of those over the age of 65 living with dementia is on the rise.  Ms. Reitz shared 1 in 6 women and 1 in 10 men over the age of 65 are diagnosed with dementia.  Alzheimer’s, a type of dementia, is the 6th leading cause of death in America, surpassing prostate and breast cancer combined.  

Monroe County is very proactive in dementia awareness, creating the Monroe County Dementia Friendly Coalition which has taken part in many dementia related projects such as the Purple Tube Project which is a program to assist caregivers and person living with dementia better interact with emergency personnel by putting vital information inside a purple tube kept within the freezer.  The Music and Memory program provides personalized music playlists for the person living with dementia to help them make meaningful experiences through their favorite music.  Grandpa + Lucy is a play and book which teaches children how to interact with loved ones living with dementia.  To find out more information about these projects and the Dementia Friendly Coalition, please go to the website: https://www.dementiafriendlymonroe.org/
Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, DOT Trust Fund – Discussion/Action:  Pam Weber presented a budgetary adjustment in the amount of $1,217.00 from the trust fund account to cover the cost of adaptations needed on the 2020 vehicles awarded from the 5310 grant.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY KRISTY BROWN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budgetary adjustment as presented.  This request will be forwarded to the Finance Committee for review and action.
ADRC Program Reports – Discussion:  Ms. Weber presented a copy of the February 2021 ADRC Connect newsletter, and wished to draw attention to two articles on the front page.  The first is an ad for an on-call home delivered meal driver for the Sparta and Cashton areas.  The second is an announcement of limited availability of Fire HD 10 tablets on loan from the ADRC.  Ms. Weber indicated the reinvestment resolution approved by this board last month was approved by the full County Board and has now been sent to all area legislators for review.
Ms. Weber provided a handout showing a comparison between December 2019 and December 2020 transportation program ridership.  There was a decrease in volunteer driver passengers, but mini bus passenger numbers remained the same between the two years.  

ADRC Fiscal Report – Discussion: On the same handout reference above, Ms. Weber shared revenues and expenses for the nutrition and transportation programs and Title IIIB, D and E funding sources.
Monroe County Health Department:

Line Item Transfer, WIC – Discussion/Action:  Tiffany Giesler presented a Line Item Transfer in the amount of $700 to move funds from medical supplies to salaries to cover additional salary and fringe expenses related to retirement payouts.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the Line Item Transfer as presented.  This request will be forwarded to the Finance Committee for review and action.

Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, Preparedness and Response – Discussion/Action:  Ms. Giesler presented a line item transfer of $31,000 to roll over unused portion of monies awarded to the health department from Wisconsin Department of Health Services from 2020 to 2021 budget.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY CYNDI WISE, SECONDED BY BRETT LARKIN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budgetary adjustment as presented. This request will be forwarded to the Finance Committee for review and action.

Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, Kindness Community – Discussion/Action: Ms. Giesler presented a line item transfer of $3,500 received from Kindness Community, Inc (formerly Remembering Jesse Parker, Inc.) for use for the Reading Empowers Development (RED) program, Safety of All Kids (SAK) pack program, Cribs for Kids and the car seat program.   A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budgetary adjustment as presented. This request will be forwarded to the Finance Committee for review and action.

2020 Year End Programs Report – Discussion:  Ms. Giesler provided a handout of the monthly program reports for December 2020 as well as a 2020 year end overview of all programs.  Overall, there were less Prenatal Care Coordination visits due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic and the suspension of most in-person visits for all programs.  Suggestions were made by Board members to include the number of COVID hospitalizations to the monthly program reports as well as adding COVID vaccines to the information, as these things are reported for Influenza cases and vaccines.
2021 YTD Fiscal Report – Discussion:  Ms. Giesler shared the fiscal report for January 2021.  Year to date, through the end of January, the Health Department has received $512,481.48 (34.29%) of revenue, and has expended $77,672.04 (5.2%) of the 2021 budget.  

Monroe County Department of Human Services: 
Board Motion of Support for Outpatient Clinic – Discussion/Action:  As stated in the minutes from the January 2021 meeting, Dr. Ledbetter indicated she would like this Board to make a recommendation to fill the vacant Mental Health Nurse and prescriber positions, no matter the cost.  Dr. Ledbetter stated mental health services are essential, especially during this time.  
Mr. Hamilton did inform this Board of solutions being considered, which include utilizing telehealth prescribers.  As of today, there have been no applicants for the mental health nurse position and approval was given to increase the rate of pay in the hopes of providing a more competitive wage.  More information will be given at a later date following meetings with personnel and the County Administrator later this week.

A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to recommend filling the vacancies in the outpatient clinic, even if it requires costly solutions.
Request to Establish New 2021 Purchase of Service Contract – Discussion/Action:  Mr. Hamilton presented a request to establish new purchase of service contract for Norris Inc, a residential facility for adolescents, in the amount of $171,000. After brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY KRISTY BROWN, AND CARRIED WTH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the contract as presented.

Human Services Program and Fiscal Reports/Updates:
Program Area Staff Updates/Reports – Discussion:  Mr. Hamilton reported a vacancy in the ESS unit that will be interviewed for on February 15th.  In addition, the process has been started to fill the CCS/APS social worker position vacated last month. 
Mr. Hamilton reported the Western Region for Integrate Care (WRIC) partnership between La Crosse, Jackson and Monroe Counties will be changing by the end of 2021.  La Crosse County has indicated they wish to only continue the partnership for the CCS program and all other programs will need to be taken over completely by Monroe County, which includes purchasing an electronic medical record system to maintain our records, and resuming all billing functions for the crisis, outpatient clinic (prescribing and therapy services), adult protective services, and AODA (alcohol and other drug abuse) programs, as well as finding a medical director for those programs.

Financial Report – December 2020 - Discussion:  Ron Hamilton presented the financial report for December of 2020, indicating receipt of $13,696,520 in revenues and $13,448,305 in expenditures.  The budget overall is at a $248,214 (1.7 %) through the month of December.  While this is not the finalized budget, it is estimated Human Services will end up in the positive for 2020.  
Date/Location of Next Meeting – Discussion/Action:  Board members present agreed to keep the next regular monthly meeting of the Health and Human Services Board as previously scheduled on Tuesday, March 2, 2021 at 8:30 a.m.  This meeting will be held at the Justice Center Assembly Room in Sparta. Agenda items noted for inclusion for the March meeting at this time were the regular reports and program updates.  
Adjournment – Discussion/Action:  With no further topics for discussion in this meeting, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:25 a.m. 






Respectfully Submitted,







Kelly J. Gronau






Administrative Services Coordinator
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